HIV PREVENTION PLANNING COUNCIL (HPPC)

Minutes

June 12, 2008
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Michelle Bakken

Gayle Burns

Edward Byrom

Michael Discepola
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Ben Hayes
Tom Kennedy

Weihaur Lau
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Tei Okamoto 
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Isela Gonzalez* (UCHAPS)
Steve Muchnick* (HPLS)
John Newmeyer*
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Gail Sanabria
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Rakli Wilburn

* - These members notified the Chair of their intended absence in advance of the meeting.
Harder + Co.:
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Kathleen Roe

Guests:

Shane Anglin
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Jamie Austin, SFAF

Michelle Davis, May International

Jen Hecht, Stop AIDS

Susan Phillip, HIV Health Services Planning Council

Mikael Rejbrand, SFAF
HIV Prevention Section:

Dara Coan

Elizabeth Davis

Rand Dadasovich

Art De Guzman

Vincent Fuqua

Kaitlyn Gam (Intern)
Betty Chan Lew

Eileen Loughran
Gavin Morrow-Hall
John Pabustan
Michael Paquette

Jenna Rapues
Welcome, Introductions, and Announcements

Co-Chair Gayle Burn called the meeting to order at 3:04 PM.  She explained that the Co-chairs rotate roles.  She noted that this was her last meeting as Co-Chair.  She thanked the HPS and consultants for their support.
The attendees expressed their appreciation for Gayle Burn’s work as Co-chair with applause.

She then asked members to introduce themselves and make relevant announcements.
· Randy Allgaier provided an update on care services issues.

· In regards to budget issues -- there was a 22% cut in funding with a $3M cut on top of that.
· The HIV Health Planning Services Council (HPSC / CARE Council) is looking at ways to make up for some of this shortfall.
· Moreover, there is also need to payback stop-gap funding from 2007.
· Nonetheless there is some optimism regarding current funding.

· He noted that he was in Washington DC last week where he participated in a review of the (Ryan White) Comprehensive AIDS Resources Emergency (CARE) Act funding.

· That Act expires next year and they are hopeful of a three-year extension.
· He explained two advocacy programs currently starting up:

· AIDS America which is compiling recommendations for the next administration about implementing changes that can be made solely by the Executive Branch; and
· The National AIDS Strategy which was formed by service providers to look at HIV/AIDS as part of an overall national health plan.

· Chris Collins has been hired as consultant to get this project going.

· In regards to current care services, complimentary services for People Living with HIV/AIDS (PLWA) have been completely eliminated.

· In accordance with law, there will be an public appeal meeting to review this with the Board of Supervisors on 6/17/08 3:00 – 5:00 PM 
· Dara Coan announced that there will be a providers meeting on 6/16/08 from 2-5 pm to review the HIV Prevention services data.
· The monthly SF STD report was made available.
1. Review and Approval of Minutes from 5/19/2007

Motion was made by Tonya Williams and seconded by Tom Kennedy to approve the minutes from the 5/19/07 meeting.  No discussion was offered.  The vote was by roll call as follows:
	Member
	Vote
	Member
	Vote

	Randy Allgaier 
	Yes
	Tracey Packer
	Yes

	Darel Ayap
	Yes
	Marco Partida
	Yes

	Michelle Bakken
	Yes
	Ken Pearce 
	Yes

	Gayle Burns
	Yes
	Perry Rhodes III
	Yes

	Edward Byrom
	Yes
	Chandra Sivakumar
	Yes

	Michael Discepola
	Yes
	Gwen Smith
	Yes

	Lauren Enteen
	Yes
	Frank Strona
	Yes

	Ben Hayes
	Yes
	Eiko Sugano
	Yes

	Tom Kennedy
	Yes
	Yavanté Thomas-Guess
	Yes

	Weihaur Lau
	Not present
	Eric Whitney
	Yes

	Vasudha Narayanan
	Yes
	Tonya Williams
	Yes

	Tei Okamoto
	Yes
	Luke Woodward
	Yes


The minutes were approved without dissent.

2. General Public Comment & Member Response to Public Comment
Gayle Burns invited members of the public to address the Council.

Michelle Davis made public comment about the alleged health benefits of Gludathione.  She also made available copies of the flyer entitled, “Real Hope!” promoting this nutritional supplement.  Copies of the flyers are available to absent members upon request.
Rand Dadasovich explained that the Research Section of the SFDPH HPS is applying for a contract with the National Institutes of Drug Abuse (NIDA) to investigate the efficacy of medications in reducing people’s dependency on substances, specifically, Meth and Cocaine, Alcohol and others identified as co-factors in sexual risk behavior.  The research is expected to be broader and more inclusive than previous studies.  They are asking the HPPC to issue a letter in support of the award of this grant to the SFDPH HPS Research Section.

· Tracey Packer explained the procedure: the matter will be addressed by the Steering Committee, and if approved the HPPC Co-Chairs are empowered by the Council’s Policies and Procedures to issues such a letter of support.
· She asked members to express any opposition or support during Member Response to Public Comment and their opinions will be taken into consideration when the Steering Committee reviews this proposal.

· She also noted that a provision of the proposed letter of support includes having Rand Dadasovich, or others, report back to the HPPC regarding the study’s findings.

Gavin Morrow-Hall, Director of Education SFDPH HPS, announced the commencement of the Prepare study.  He distributed palm cards entitled, “Could a pill a day help prevent HIV?” and a fact sheet for the study; copies of these are available to absent members upon request.  In way of explanation he provided information including:
· They are recruiting 140 MSM locally to study the efficacy of the use of the anti-retroviral Truvada as a pre-exposure prophylactic;
· This study is part of a world-wide study with over 3,000 volunteers;
· He is available to address groups to explain this study and recruit volunteers; and
· He can be contact through the website www.helpfighthiv.org .
3 Member Response to Public Comment

Gayle Burns invited member response to public comment.

· Michael Discepola asked for details on the grant from the NIDA, including the length of the project and the amount of the funding.
· Rand Dadasovich explained that it is a five-year grant with the size of the grant dependant on the number of task orders received by clinical sites.

4 HPPC Co-Chairs/Director’s Update
Gayle Burns confirmed that all members had received a copy of the Co-Chairs Report and Director’s Update of 6/12/08, which had been distributed in advance of the meeting.  Updates of recent developments including the following.

· Gayle Burns announced that she had just gotten back from the meeting of the Urban Coalition of HIV/AIDS Prevention Services (UCHAPS).

· Chris Bates, the Acting Director of the Office of HIV/AIDS Policy, Department of Health and Human Services attended this meeting.
· There was also an update from AIDS Action.
· She announced that Bobby Wiseman has tendered his resignation from the HPPC.

· Gayle Burns then drew members’ attention to the section of the report entitled, “Overview CDC Interim Progress Report (IPR).”
· She underscored that this would be addressed at the 7/10/08 Council meeting.
· Tracey Packer provided an update on State issues, including the following.

· She attended a meeting of California Conference of Local AIDS Directors (CCLAD).

· This organization makes recommendations on health policy and has a voice with the State Office of AIDS as well as the California HIV/AIDS Planning Group (CHPG).
· Michelle Roland, MD - the new Chief of the State Office of AIDS - has commenced the “Visioning Change” initiative exploring system-wide changes to integrate HIV/AIDS care, substance use, mental health, and related services.
· She noted that Grant Colfax is a member of the group working on this initiative.

5 Addition of ex-officio seat to HPPC Bylaws Joint Meeting
Gayle Burns and Perry Rhodes III directed members’ attention to the document distributed to all members in advance of the meeting regarding a proposed additional ex-officio seat on the Council.  They underscored a number of aspects of this proposal including the following.
· The vote on the proposal is planned for July.

· Having ex-officio member is not new to the HPPC as Gail Sanabria presently is an ex-officio member representing the State Office of AIDS.

· The Director of HPS will designate the holder of this seat.
· This is a non-voting seat on the Council.

· The purpose of having such a position is to provide background, continuity, and history.

Comments and Questions

· Frank Strona noted that having such an ex-officio on the Council would be helpful and would speed the Council’s processes up by providing background at any point during meetings – not just during public comment or announcements.  He added that Tracey has information and history that benefits the process.
· Weihaur Lau asked if this would be a permanent position and was told that it would permanent and that it requires changes in the bylaws.
· Michael Discepola stated his support, especially as Tracey Packers’ active participation in the Council’s deliberation would be so valuable.

· He added, however, that for the future it may be wise if the Council could make the final determination as to whether a proposed ex-officio member would be helpful.
· In response to Yavanté Thomas-Guess’ question Perry Rhodes III explained that the proposed wording calls for the term to be determined by the Director of HPS.
· He added that the proposal can be amended during the deliberative process outlined.
Perry Rhodes III summarized that concerns expressed:

· The length of the term of the ex-officio position; and

· The Council should be able to accept or reject the designated nominee.
He explained that this would be discussed at the Steering Committee meeting 6/26/08 which, as always, is open to all.  He added that members can send written comments to the Co-Chairs or HPS staff.
6 Election- HPPC Community Co-chair
Tracey Packer and Perry Rhodes III facilitated the presentation entitled, “Community Co-chair Election,” copies of which were sent to all members in advance of the meeting.  Their additional comment included the following.
· Slide 6 – In the past Council membership was limited to 48 months (two two-year terms); since a Co-chair has to be a Council member for at least six month the term of the community Co-chair is limited in the bylaws to 42 months.
· The length of membership on the HPPC is no longer limited to 48 months and one can serve indefinitely; however, the bylaws have not been changed as regards the length of community Co-chair’s term of office.
· A review of all of the by-laws is currently underway.

· Slide 8 – Members have received written statements from the candidates.

· The candidates have also been invited to make additional verbal comments and thereafter members will be invited to ask questions.

Comments or Questions

· Ken Pearce asked if there is consideration of Parity, Inclusion, and Representation (PIR) regarding the composition the Co-Chairs.

· Tracey Packer explained that the CDC guidance’s only requirement is that community planning councils have a community Co-chair; although we have chosen to have two.

· She also read from the HPPC bylaws and/or policies and procedures which states that when electing community Co-chairs members should strive for ethnic/racial and gender balance among all three Co-Chairs. 

· In response to Ken Pearce’s follow-up question, Tracey Packer explained that the Steering Committee is comprised of one Co-chair from each of the Committees, the three Council Co-chairs, and two elected at-large members.

· Ken Pearce questioned that there isn’t mention of serostatus diversity.

· Frank Strona responded that one of the reasons serostatus diversity isn’t required is because the HPPC’s membership application doesn’t require serostatus disclosure.
Statements from Candidates

· Tei Okamoto read a statement from Isela Gonzalez who was not able to attend the meeting because she was making a presentation to the HIV Planning Leadership Seminar (HPLS).
· In her statement she expressed her continued commitment to the Council.

· Ed Byrom also made a verbal statement.

· In his statement he observed that we are in extraordinary times in which services are being reduced.  He suggested this requires the HPPC to look at the bigger picture in ways it has never needed to do before.  He emphasized that as a result of this political climate the prevention and care Councils must work more closely together.
Election of Community Co-Chair

No comments or questions were addressed to the candidate present.  Ed Byrom chose to leave the room during the vote which was conducted by roll call as follows.
	Member
	Vote for Candidate
	Member
	Vote for Candidate

	Randy Allgaier 
	Isela Gonzalez
	Tracey Packer
	Abstain

	Darel Ayap
	Isela Gonzalez
	Marco Partida
	Isela Gonzalez

	Michelle Bakken
	Ed Byrom
	Ken Pearce 
	Ed Byrom

	Gayle Burns
	Isela Gonzalez
	Perry Rhodes III
	Isela Gonzalez

	Edward Byrom
	Ed Byrom
	Chandra Sivakumar
	Isela Gonzalez

	Michael Discepola
	Ed Byrom
	Gwen Smith
	Ed Byrom

	Lauren Enteen
	Isela Gonzalez
	Frank Strona
	Isela Gonzalez

	Ben Hayes
	Ed Byrom
	Eiko Sugano
	Ed Byrom

	Tom Kennedy
	Not present
	Yavanté Thomas-Guess
	Ed Byrom

	Weihaur Lau
	Isela Gonzalez
	Eric Whitney
	Isela Gonzalez

	Vasudha Narayanan
	Ed Byrom
	Tonya Williams
	Ed Byrom

	Tei Okamoto
	Isela Gonzalez
	Luke Woodward
	Isela Gonzalez

	Talley:
	
	
	

	Votes for Isela Gonzalez
	12
	Votes for Ed Byrom
	10


Isela Gonzalez was elected community Co-chair.

The results of the vote was announced and met with applause.

7 Development of HIV Prevention Plan; Committee Updates
Gayle Burns directed members attention to the document entitled, “2008 Committee Updates” dated 6/12/08 copies of which had been sent to all members in advance of the meeting.  She explained that this is the mid-year report from Committees updating their work thus far.  Representatives of each Committee then made presentations to the Council with additional comments including the following.
Membership/Community Liaison (M/CL)

· Slide 3 – Diversity/Team Building Training was conducted at the Council’s 4/10/08 meeting.
· Slide 4 – Currently the Committee is planning on recruiting three new members and four or five alternates for the 2009 term.

· Slide 5 – Examples of what members might like to have included on the profiles were cited, including: members’ backgrounds, affiliations, personal information members are comfortable sharing, and whatever members think is interesting.

· Members’ Profiles might be presented in a booklet, on the web, a PowerPoint presentation, or other media.
Points of Integration (POI)

· Slide 8 – Harder & Co will use data through 2008 to prepare the 2010 Plan document.

· Slide 9 – The first meeting of the group working on Best Practices for Prevention with Positives (PwP) was convened a couple of weeks ago

· Members of both the HPPC and HPSC are participating in this working group as well as other stakeholders including service providers and members of the community.

· The next meeting of the working group will be 7/07/08 at 3:30, and all members are invited to be involved.

· Slide 10 – The HPSC has recently increased its participation on this Committee to five and there are several committee members who sit on both Councils making this a truly integrated and cooperative effort between the HPPC and HSPC.
Strategies, Interventions & Evaluation (SIE)

· Slide 13 – The guiding principals of the San Francisco Tells Our Real Experience Through Evaluation (STOREE) project are:

· That it provides useful data; 
· It includes feedback loops to the stakeholders (the community, service providers, and the HPS/HPPC) regarding the effectiveness of evaluation;

· It tries to minimize the burden for providers; and

· It includes qualitative data.

· Slide 15 – This Committee is focusing on magnifying the priorities for HIV prevention in San Francisco: serostatus awareness, structural changes, and interventions to address drivers. 
Show Me the Data (SMTD)
· Slide 21 – AIDS rather than HIV testing data was used to determine populations at risk because, although a lagging indicator, it is more precise.
· Slide 23 – Discussions have been rich, diverse, and often personal in determining drivers.

· Members were invited to submit suggestions regarding drivers to Committee members and by use of index cards provided.
Attendees expressed their appreciation for all Committee presentations with applause.
Comments and Questions (by topic)
Members’ Profiles

· Ken Pearce suggested including serostatus on the Members’ Profiles.

· Perry Rhodes III and Tracey Packer explained that serostatus disclosure is optional because the CDC does not allow community planning bodies to require serostatus disclosure.

· Question was raised about who would have access to the Members’ Profiles.

· It was explained that the Sunshine Ordinance may preclude the HPPC, a public policy body, from generating a document that is not accessible to the general public.
· Tracey Packer added that the composition of the Council is in aggregate – as opposed to identifying which members represent specific populations.

· Yavanté Thomas-Guess asked how the Members’ Profiles would differ from the information posted on the website.

· Tonya William explained that the idea of the profiles is to update it every year and to have it more personal.

· Perry Rhodes III suggested the Members’ Profiles would allow for a broader sense of members’ diversity, the nature of which differs for the various members.
· He noted that diversity may be about one’s interests or professional background in addition to ethnicity, sexual identity, gender, or serostatus.

· Tracey Packer cited examples of topics that have been discussed for inclusion such as: personal experience with HIV, has the member lost a partner or family member to HIV, and/or if the member has policy development experience, etc.

· She added that members’ background and experience is brought into the Council’s discussion and that it would be helpful if members knew more about each other.

· Kathleen Roe noted that having information about the members’ background would help process evaluation and the M/CL identify what sort of trainings would be appropriate.
· She also provided some background on the original intent of the members’ profile booklet, noting that the situation has changed over the past decade.

Other

· Ken Pearce asked if serostatus is part of the diversity the M/CL tries to achieve.

· Tracey Packer said that serostatus is a factor in determining PIR.

· Michael Discepola thanked the SMTD Committee for its hard work and said that he is looking forward to seeing how BRPs, drivers, subpopulations, and cofactors are prioritized.
The attendees expressed their appreciation to all Committees with applause.

8 Vote and Approval of Plan Timeline
Tracey Packer explained that the current and 2009 Committee work will go into the 2010 HIV Prevention Plan.  The idea is to direct and prioritize all of the prevention in SF, not just what is funded by and through the SFDPH.  The proposed timeline document had been sent to all members in advance of the meeting.
She also provided an explanation of the Plan writing process.  The timeline shows the work to be done by the Committees and Harder & Co.  Harder & Co does the actual writing of the Plan document after the Committees agree to frameworks and concepts.  By mid 2009 the document should be completed and will be presented to the public for comment and possible modifications.  At the same time the layout and design of the document will be worked on and finalized.  The 2010 HIV Prevention Plan should then be printed and ready for distribution early in 2010.

The overall process of writing the Plan document consists of:

· Committees examining and revising where necessary the concepts of the corresponding chapters from the 2004 Plan;
· This includes recommendations approved by the Council since the last Plan document;

· Community and expert input is part of the Committees’ deliberations;

· Part of the Committee’s responsibilities includes coordinating with the M/CL Committee to ensure there is public feedback and comment;

· Harder & Co drafts the various chapters for review by the Committees;

· Based on the Committee feedback Harder & Co edits the chapters in preparation of its review by the whole Council;

· The Council reviews both the content and the design of the final document; and
· Once approved the chapters will be presented to the public for comment.

She noted that the timeline has been approved by the Steering Committee and is being presented today for vote and approval by the Council. 
Tracey Packer explained that she and Eileen Loughran are the project managers of the Plan document shepherding it through the various stages in its development.  This includes ensuring the Committees and Harder & Co have what they need to complete their tasks.  
She pointed out that there is no hard timeframe for the RFP at this point, but it will be after the completion of the 2010 Plan.
Comments and Questions

· Weihaur Lau asked about the Committees for next year.
· Tracey Packer said it has not been decided but they will probably be similar to the Committees this year.

· She also noted that there will probably be some crossover of work between several committees which the Steering Committee would coordinate.
Motion to approve the timeline was made by the Steering Committee.  There was no further discussion.  The vote was by roll call as follows:

	Member
	Vote
	Member
	Vote

	Randy Allgaier 
	Yes
	Tracey Packer
	Yes

	Darel Ayap
	Yes
	Marco Partida
	Not present

	Michelle Bakken
	Yes
	Ken Pearce 
	Yes

	Gayle Burns
	Yes
	Perry Rhodes III
	Yes

	Edward Byrom
	Not present
	Chandra Sivakumar
	Yes

	Michael Discepola
	Yes
	Gwen Smith
	Yes

	Lauren Enteen
	Yes
	Frank Strona
	Yes

	Ben Hayes
	Yes
	Eiko Sugano
	Yes

	Tom Kennedy
	Not present
	Yavanté Thomas-Guess
	Yes

	Weihaur Lau
	Yes
	Eric Whitney
	Yes

	Vasudha Narayanan
	Yes
	Tonya Williams
	Yes

	Tei Okamoto
	Yes
	Luke Woodward
	Yes


The timeline was approved without dissent.

No public comment was offered in regard to this item.
9 Next Steps

Gayle Burns invited comments regarding the next steps in implementing the timeline and other topics from this meeting.  She explained that the floor would be open to public comment.

· Yavanté Thomas-Green asked what happens if the Plan isn’t completed on schedule.
· Gayle Burns explained that the timeline shows the goals by which we should get the work done, adding that this should be achievable as it is much more time than allotted to write the 2004 HIV Prevention Plan.
· Frank Strona suggested that a workgroup be established in 2009 to review bylaws with a view to make recommendations to the Council in 2010 for amending the bylaws.

· Gayle Burns said that this would be referred to the Steering Committee for consideration.

No public comment was offered in regard to this item.
10 Acknowledgement of Community Co-chair

Perry Rhodes III acknowledged the dedication and hard work of the outgoing Co-chairs Gayle Burns and Tracey Packer noting that he learned a great deal from both of his fellow Co-chairs.  He then invited others to make comment.
· Tracey Packer thanked Gayle Burns for all of her work noting that being Co-Chair takes time, energy, and dedication; adding that Gayle Burns has been tireless.  

· Gayle Burns thanked the HPS staff and consultants as well as former Co-chair Gwen Smith for all of their support, noting the extraordinary levels of commitment they all displayed.

· She highlighted many of the issues the HPPC has faced during her term as Co-chair, noting how much she has learned and how pleased she has been to be part of the Council’s many accomplishments.
· She underscored that although her term as Co-chair is expiring she will continue to be an active member of the Council.

· Tracey Packer thanked all of the HPS staff for their support, particularly since she assumed the role of Interim Director of the HPS in 2005.

· She added that her favorite aspect of being a Co-chair has been calling on members and hearing the various points of view and perspectives of the Council’s membership.

· Frank Strona expressed thanks to both of the outgoing Co-chairs saying that both have brought grace, integrity and maturity to their roles.
· He underscored how they ensured that all populations have been represented.
· Gayle Burns commented on how rewarding serving on the Membership/Community Liaison Committee has been particularly helping potential members who were hesitant about joining the Council based gossip they heard.
· Chandra Sivakumar expressed thanks to the outgoing Co-chairs adding that they exemplify strength, wisdom and compassion.

· He added that they have made the Council a very comfortable place for members to grow and flourish.
· He also thanked Perry Rhodes III for all of his support and work.

The outgoing Co-chairs were presented with bouquets of flowers.  The attendees also expressed their appreciation numerous times during this discussion with applause.

11 Summary, Evaluation, and Closure of Meeting

Gayle Burns reminded members to fill in their evaluation forms.
12 Adjournment

The meeting adjourned at 5:33 PM.

Minutes prepared by David Weinman.

Minutes reviewed by Eileen Loughran and Tracey Packer.
The next HPPC business meeting will be Thursday, July 10, 2008
at the Quaker Meeting House – 65 Ninth Avenue, San Francisco.
The next HPPC business meeting will be held on Thursday, July 10, 2008


3:00 – 6:00 PM


Quaker Meeting House, 65 Ninth St., San Francisco
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